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Board of Trustees Meeting

March 9, 2000


SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AMMERMAN CAMPUS - SELDEN, NEW YORK

MARCH 9, 2000

The meeting was held on Thursday, March 9, 2000, at 8:30 a.m., at the Ammerman Campus in Selden, New York.


Present:

Sally Ann Slacke

Trustee/Chair

Charles L. Lauer

Trustee/Vice Chair

Michael J. Sacca

Trustee/Secretary

John J. Foley


Trustee



Walter C. Hazlitt

Trustee

Michael Hollander

Trustee



Dennis McCarthy

Trustee

Richard Zummo

Trustee

Joseph Broccolo

Student Trustee

Salvatore J. La Lima

President

James Canniff


V. P. for Academic & Campus Affairs



Eric Ricioppo


V. P. for Marketing & Public Affairs



Steven Schrier


V. P. for Legal, Planning & Infor. Services

Michael Weissberg

V. P. for Student Affairs



Dan Gilhooley


Executive Dean, Eastern Campus





John Pryputniewicz

Executive Dean, Ammerman Campus


Charles Stein


College Chief Financial Officer


Absent:



M. Vicki Wacksman

Trustee


Excused:



Joanne Braxton

Executive Dean, Western Campus



Fritzi Rohl


Admin. Director of Human Resources


Guest:



The Hon. Angie Carpenter
Suffolk County Legislator

* * * * * * * * * 

It was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously to accept the Minutes of the meeting held on February 10, 2000 by a vote of 8 in favor, with Trustee Foley dissenting, and Trustee Wacksman absent. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee John Foley requested that the second paragraph on page 2 of the Minutes of the February 10, 2000 meeting be amended to include his reason for dissenting on the motion to go into executive session.  Mr. Foley indicated that the rationale, “personnel,” was deceptive and a blatant violation of  the Open Meetings law when, in fact, the only issue discussed was the date of Monday, February 14, 2000  for a special meeting of the Board.  Trustee Walter Hazlitt indicated that the term was accurate, since the meeting was for the purpose of discussing the presidential appointment, which, in fact, was a personnel matter.  Trustee Michael Hollander concurred but suggested that Mr. Foley’s comments be placed in today’s Minutes.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.52 was duly moved, seconded, and carried by a vote of 8 in favor, with Trustee Foley casting his vote for Leila Gonzalez Sullivan and  Trustee Wacksman was absent.

WHEREAS, the Presidential Search Committee reported to the Trustees after a national search and three finalists were designated, and

WHEREAS, all of the finalists were interviewed by the Board of Trustees and visited each of the three campuses in order to give each constituency a chance to meet the respective candidates, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Suffolk County Community College herewith appoints Salvatore J. La Lima as President of Suffolk County Community College, effective April 1, 2000, subject to the confirmation of the Board of Trustees of the State University of New York, and be it further

RESOLVED, that by copy of this resolution, the Trustees of the State University of New York be respectfully requested to confirm this appointment, and be it further











(Cont’d)

RESOLVED, that, upon confirmation of this appointment by the State University Board of Trustees, the Chairperson of Suffolk’s Board shall be authorized to enter into a three-year contract with the President at an annual salary of $135,000, and subject to such other terms satisfactory to both parties.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.53 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, the following employees have submitted letters of resignation, be it therefore,

RESOLVED, that the resignations of the following employees, effective dates as noted, are hereby accepted:

Classification

Area


Effective Date


NAME
Cheryl Gruttadauria
Senior Clerk-Typist
Nursing (A)        
   3/17/00

Teresa M. Spillett
Principal Steno
Dean of Faculty (A)
   2/28/00

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:

Line No.

Old

New
Cheryl Gruttadauria


2210-4042-1010
$31,793
 -0-

Teresa M. Spillett 


2220-4030-0015
$38,766
 -0-


* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.54 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, there are current vacancies in the civil service classification, and the positions listed below are provided in the College budget, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the appointments of the following civil service employees are hereby approved, at the rates and titles designated:


     
       Annual     Effective

     Area
               Classification
         Salary
     Date


NAME
Frank Maino
    Phys. Plant (A)           Custodial Worker I       $22,080    3/13/00

Robert Martens         Security (A)                Campus Security 
$23,099    3/20/00





                       Guard I 







(Cont’d)




Annual     Effective

     Area
               Classification
         Salary
     Date


NAME
Barbara Mattinson
    Computer                    Secretarial  Ass’t.
         $45,492    3/20/00



       & Infor. Systems (C)

Michelle Murray             Human Resources (C)   Admin. Aide
            
             $32,703    3/20/00

Toni Ponte
     Bus.Office (A)         Senior Acct. Clerk
         $26,361    3/20/00       

Daniel Slavik             Phys. Plant (A)        Custodial Worker I  
$22,080    3/13/00

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:





    Line No.


Old

New
Frank Maino

 2260-4010-1216 
                -0-
   $22,080

Robert Martens

 2280-4030-1053 
                -0-
   $23,099

Barbara Mattinson 

    2280-3025-1010
             -0-

$45,492

Michelle Murray

 2220-3001-1226
          -0-                  $32,703

Toni Ponte


    2270-4031-0045
             -0-

$26,361

Daniel Slavik

 2260-4010-1176 
                -0-
   $22,080
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.55 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, the following professional staff members have requested  leaves of absence, and

WHEREAS, the campus executive dean and the College president recommend that the leaves of absence be granted, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following professional staff members be granted leaves of absence, as noted:




Rank/Title

Area


Period of Leave


NAME
Robert Foley

P. A. II/

Physical Plant

 3/09/00-3/08/01




  Ass’t. Director     

DeAnna Rivera
Instructor

English (E)
   
    2000-01  

Academic Year    











(Cont’d)

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:

Line No. 

Old

New

Robert Foley


2260-4010-0020
$60,916
  -0-

FISCAL IMPACT 2000-01:

Line No. 

Old

New



DeAnna Rivera 

2210-5010-0010
$43,656
  -0-

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.56 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the campus executive dean and the College president that the work year of Steve Ortiz-Rios, P.A. II – Computer Information Systems, Ammerman Campus, be changed from a ten-month to a twelve-month period, effective March 13, 2000, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the work year change of Steve Ortiz-Rios to a twelve-month period, effective March 13, 2000 is hereby approved.

FISCAL IMPACT :



Line No.

Old

New

Steve Ortiz-Rios

2210-4014-0020 
$44,727
$53,672

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.57 was duly moved, seconded, and passed by a vote of 8 – 1, with Trustee Foley abstaining.  Associate Professor Candice Foley is his niece.
WHEREAS, the following members of the professional staff all received an initial appointment effective September 1, 1999, and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the College president that these individuals be granted term appointments, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individuals are hereby appointed on a one-year term basis for the academic year 2000 – 01 effective September 1, 2000:











(Cont’d)



Rank


Area



Salary

NAME

Jean Anastasia

Instructor 

Biology (A)


$40,232

Michele Aretz

P.A. III

Student Services (E)

$52,640

Rae Ellen Doyle
Instructor 

Communications (A)

$40,232

Candice Foley

Assoc. Professor 
Physical Sciences (A)

$53,541

Jodi Gaete

Instructor 

Communications (A)

$45,475

Anindita Ghosh
Instructor 

Physical Sciences (A)

$43,656

Gobi Gopinath

Instructor 

Computer Science (A)

$51,400

Kerry Hoffman
Instructor 

Health and Human  Serv. (A)
$47,370

Joseph Imperial
Instructor 

Automotive Technology (A)
$53,541

Stephanie Lussier
Instructor 

Theatre (A)


$40,232

Sarah Mackey

Instructor 
     
English (W)


$40,232

Michelle Miller
Instructor
 
Occupational Therapy 
$41,910

   Assistant. (W)



Frank Monastero
Instructor 

Music (A)


$45,475

Angela Orefice
Instructor 

Physical Education (A)
$40,232

Michael Simon            Instructor                   Engineering/CS/ 

$52,640

  Industrical Technology (A)
$43,656

Gerald Schnal             P.A II                         Physical Sciences (A)

$42,179

Christina Taylor          Instructor 
           
Sociology/Anthro. (A)
$40,232

Charles Wittreich        Instructor/Director   
Theatre (A)


$73,921

Thomas Woods
Instructor

History (W)


$40,232

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.58 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, there is a need identified for professional staff services in the office of Human Resources, and the position listed below is available in the College budget, and

WHEREAS, the administrative director of Human Resources and the College president recommend the appointment as stated below, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individual is hereby appointed on a term basis, effective February 28, through August 31, 2000:











(Cont’d)










Annual





Rank

Area



Rate

NAME
Teresa M. Spillet

P. A. I

Human Resources (C)

$44,114





(12 months)

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:





Line No

Old

New
Teresa M. Spillet


2210-4058-0030
 -0-

$44,114

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.59 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, the 1999-2000 College budget included $39,800 in anticipation of an award in that amount from the State University of New York for an Educational Opportunity Program grant, and
WHEREAS, the actual grant amount awarded is $96,352, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to amend the College budget to provide for the additional $56,552 bringing the grant budget to a total of $96,352, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that an amendment to the College budget, in the amount of $56,552 for an Educational Opportunity Program grant during the 1999-00 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and the College president or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director:   Dorothy Patrick

Note:         No full-time personnel   

                  No in-kind contribution  

Appendix B:  Abstract, Financial Impact Statement 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.60 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 99.174, the Board of Trustees approved an amendment, in the amount of $37,600 including indirect costs, to the grant from the State Education Department for the Science and Technology Entry Program (STEP), and
WHEREAS, the amendment to the grant award brought the budget to a total of $120,000 including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, the grant budget was approved by the granting source with a modification in the calculation of indirect costs resulting in additional direct costs in the amount of $711 for unclassified supplies, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to amend the College budget to provide for the additional $711 to this grant, which will not change the total amount of the award, but will change the total amount of the appropriation, and 

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that an amendment to the grant award, transferring the amount of $711 from indirect to direct costs, for the Science and Technology Entry Program (STEP) during the 1999-00 academic year, is hereby accepted, and the College president or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director:   Dorothy Patrick

Note:         One full-time position: Professional Assistant 2   

                  In-kind contribution required 

Appendix C:  Abstract, Financial Impact Statement 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.61 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, the State Comptroller requires Suffolk County Community College to annually file an Independent Auditor’s Report on its financial statements, and

WHEREAS, Suffolk County contracted with the independent CPA firm of Deloitte & Touche, LLP, to perform an audit on Suffolk County Community College for the fiscal year ending August 31, 1999, and

WHEREAS, Deloitte & Touche, LLP, submitted an Independent Auditor’s Report to the County of Suffolk, Office of the Comptroller, and

WHEREAS, the College received on February 25, 2000 the Independent Auditor’s Report No. 00-02CPA and No. 00-04CPA, both dated January 14, 2000, and

WHEREAS, the College chief financial officer has reviewed the report and recommends that it be accepted, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Suffolk County Community College accepts the Office of the Comptroller’s Report Nos. 00-02CPA and 00-04CPA, for the fiscal year ending August 31, 1999.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.62 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, Resolution No. 2000.32 established the position of Field House and Events Manager (reporting directly to the campus executive dean) in the management exempt classification at Grade 32 of the County scale, and

WHEREAS the position should have been placed at Grade 34 of the County scale consistent with other positions reporting directly to the executive dean, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Resolution No. 2000.32 is hereby corrected to read ….“in the management exempt classification, Grade 34, with qualifications….” and that the position description be revised to reflect this grade correction.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.63 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, the position of executive director of the Suffolk Community College Foundation has been vacant since the early fall 1999, and

WHEREAS, the Suffolk Community College Foundation Board of Directors conducted a full search for an executive director, and

WHEREAS, the College president interviewed the finalists and supports the recommendation of Richard Semple for appointment to the position of executive director, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby supports the appointment of Richard Semple at a salary of $77,500 as executive director of the Suffolk Community College Foundation, contingent upon final action on such appointment (including further terms and conditions of employment) by the Foundation Board of Directors at its next meeting.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2000.64 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

WHEREAS, by Resolution Number 2000.22 the Board of Trustees accepted a grant award from Raytheon Company D/B/A Raytheon Systems Company in the amount of $93,562 for a Raytheon/GM Training Program, and

WHEREAS, the grant award has been increased by $7,316 to provide for a travel allowance, bringing the total grant award to $100,878, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award increase in the amount of $7,316 from the Raytheon Company D/B/A Raytheon Systems Company for the Raytheon/GM Training Program during the 1999-2000 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and the College president or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director:  Vito Easparro   









(Cont’d)

Note:  Two full-time Corporate Trainers

           No In-kind contribution required

Appendix D:  Abstract, Financial Impact Statement 


* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Foley made a motion that Resolution No. 2000.50 (Requesting Authorization to Use the Fund Balance Monies for the Construction of a Running Track at the Ammerman Campus) be taken off the table.  Motion seconded by Trustee Joseph Del Broccolo, and failed on a vote of 7 – 2, with Trustees Foley and Del Broccolo voting in favor..

[Note:  The following action was moot as the motion to take from the table failed.]

Trustee Dennis McCarthy made a motion to table the discussion for a future meeting.  Trustee Hollander seconded the motion.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion passed by a vote of 7 – 2 (See attached roll call vote.)

Trustee Hollander requested to see a diagram of the running track and where it is going to be located to make sure that it will not interfere with anything else the College plans to do with that property in the future. It was also requested that the College explore alternate methods for funding the track that would not delay construction.

Trustee Michael Hollander indicated that he acknowledged that President La Lima has been doing a great job and complimented his leadership ability, along with his flexibility and willingness to listen.  Trustee Hollander expressed his full support and that of the Board.  Trustees Slacke and Sacca verbalized similar sentiments.  Congratulations were extended by everyone present with a standing ovation for President La Lima.

President La Lima responded by indicating that he respected Trustee Foley’s views and that they will in no way detract him from any activities in which Mr. Foley may participate.  The president also indicated that he will do his utmost to provide the strong leadership that is needed and thanked the Board for their support and vote of confidence.
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President’s Report

President La Lima reported that last week he, along with Trustees Lauer and Hazlitt, traveled to Albany to attend a program hosted by the new chancellor, Robert King, at which many key state legislators were present. The president thanked them because their presence validates the importance of the College’s need for state support.

The President also reported that on the following day he traveled to Cornell University where he attended the annual presidents’ leadership conference.  The president of Kirkwood Community College in Iowa give an impressive presentation on their varied “partnership” programs and their very successful workforce training programs which received strong state support and where the bureaucratic hurdles are minimized.

President La Lima informed the trustees that he and Chief Financial Officer Charles Stein met with county budget personnel to present the new capital budget requests and explain the College’s priorities.

With regard to the operating budget, the president indicated that a date for a workshop on this year’s operating budget needs to be set up, since it appears that there will be some difficult issues to work out (operating costs of the new health technology building; addition of $1.5 million for full-time faculty; health insurance increase, etc.).  The date of Tuesday, March 29, from 6:00 – 9:00 p.m. at the Western Campus was scheduled for this special meeting of the Board. 

The president also requested that a date and time be arranged for a focused presentation of the Master Plan update and discussion with Perkins Eastman representatives.

President La Lima apprised the trustees that contact with Macy’s regarding a management internship program for Suffolk students has been followed up by David Reese, the Cooperative Education liaison at the Western Campus. It appears that an arrangement is developing.  This program will create excellent opportunities for our students interested in retail careers.

The president informed the Board that he and Vice President for Academic and Campus Affairs, Dr. Jim Canniff, traveled to Schenectady for a SUNY meeting related to Mission Review—a process that is looking at the entire 64 colleges that make up SUNY 










(Cont’d)

to improve efficiency, develop more collaboration between units, enhance transfer within SUNY and, in general, fine tune the mission of each unit.

President La Lima reported that the progress on the Multi-use Building is behind schedule, mostly attributable to the late start on the Health Technology wing.  The Dormitory Authority has sent a letter indicating a June completion, including furniture placement.

The president informed the Board that tonight, at 9:00 p.m., on C-Span—Channel 19, he and Vice President Ricioppo will be appearing on State Legislator Bob Sweeney’s “Inside the Legislature.”  He indicated that this was a good opportunity to talk about the College’s programs, our workforce development role and the new Multi-use building.  President La Lima noted that the 20-minute interview will appear again on March 23.

President La Lima commended Vice President Ricioppo and his marketing staff on winning second place in the “Annual Admissions Advertising Awards” competition among all schools of 10,000 students or more.  Only New York University came in higher.

The president extended thanks to Citibank for a donation of $1,000 to the College’s Summer Field Program.  This information was communicated by Tom Junor to Professor John Bockino who graciously sent a letter of appreciation to them.

President La Lima reported that the law on lobbying was amended as of January 1, 2000 and the College now must register under the law.  A brief explanation was given by Vice President Steven Schrier. Trustee Sacca requested that copies of the law be sent to all the trustees.  Trustee Michael Hollander suggested that the president and Vice President Ricioppo look into establishing a political action group (PAC) and report back to the Board.  In addition, Chair Slacke asked that Vice Chair Lauer and Trustee Hazlitt, who represent the trustees on the College Foundation Board, look into this and report back to the rest of the Board.
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The president noted that, by the end of the month, he and Trustees Sacca and Hollander will be meeting with members of the Hay Group--the consultants who are preparing a report on the exempt management salary plan, and indicated that he will report back to the Board at the next regular meeting.

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

A special meeting of the Board will take place on Tuesday, March 21, 2000 from 6:00 – 9:00 p.m., in  Room 113 in Captree Commons, at the Western Campus in Brentwood.

* * * * * * * * * *

The next regular monthly meeting of the Board will take place on Thursday, April 13, 2000, at 8:30 a.m., in the Alumni Room (Brookhaven Gymnasium), at the Ammerman Campus, Selden.

* * * * * * * * * *

Respectfully submitted,

Michael J. Sacca








Secretary










Board of Trustees

Attachments:  Roll Call Votes



Comments Made by Trustee John Foley

TRUSTEE FOLEY’S COMMENTS

AT MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF SCCC ON MARCH 9, 2000

According to Theodore Hesburgh, the renowned former President of the University of Notre Dame.  “The very essence of leadership is that you have to have a vision.  It’s got to be a vision you articulate clearly and forcefully on every occasion.  You can’t blow an uncertain trumpet.”  At no time in its history has Suffolk County Community College been in greater need of such a leader, a dynamic visionary who will energize the students and staff so that the entire college community knows its destination and can participate actively in charting the course to get there.

As Provost and Executive Dean, Sal La Lima had managed his campus affairs efficiently, following the direction of the Board of Trustees and the Presidents he had served.  In his two years as Interim President, however, he has merely maintained the status quo as a manager, not as a leader in today’s quickly changing society; that portends a retrogression rather than a progression.  He has not demonstrated the ability to transcend the familiar, to recognize what might be problematic before it happens, to speak up forcefully for what he believes and to communicate clearly with members of the college community, government officials and the public at large.  For these reasons, I cannot, in good conscience, cast my vote for Dr. Sal La Lima as President.

I will have voted instead for Leila Gonzalez Sullivan, who has clearly articulated for both the Board of Trustees and the college community, not only her vision of the future college as a community of learners but also a clear delineation of the steps needed to realize this vision.  She has achieved excellence in her profession and has a strong record of accomplishments on the national, regional and local levels.

La Lima’s tenure as Interim President has highlighted some of the gaps in his ability to serve as an effective leader.  Well-informed people are better able to work together, yet under La Lima’s Presidence there has not been a free flow of information with the staff and particularly the trustees.  Only after one trustee had filed under the Freedom of Information Act was information about printing costs provided.  The trustees have not yet seen the report on the status of athletics across the three campuses that were initiated over two years ago.  The second version of the third report on the status of the Technology Center still does not have an analysis of the expenses of running the center.  In addition, La Lima has not provided the full board with the necessary background of the group now completing a new Strategic Plan.

La Lima points to the one college concept as one of his accomplishments.  Certainly he has been responsible for developing this concept at board direction, but it was not his idea originally.  It was originally proposed in the Educational Consultant Service report.  More important, this vision has not yet become a reality and does seem not to have been given a sense of urgency by La Lima.

La Lima relies on the board to give him direction rather than taking the initiative himself, giving the impression of his being a malleable mass rather than a dynamic, visionary leader.  When asked about his views of faculty tenure during his interview with the trustees, his response was that this is a “tough question.”  Despite twenty-five years experience at this level, he was unable to state a position.  Even if his position were an unpopular one, his direction would have provided the basis for fruitful discussion.

An adverse full/part time, faculty ratio adversely affects students and the implementation of the college’s mission.  When asked at an earlier special meeting of the board if the ratio should be improved, La Lima said he “had to think about  it.”  One wonders why he has not formulated a position on an issue of such great significance to the success of the college.  La Lima’s statement at the interview suggests that he himself does not have a sense of the urgency of this problem.  The board has also had to impress on him the importance of lobbying both sides of the aisle and both houses of the State Legislature, as well as both branches of County Government.

The lack of vision is also reflected in other areas.  Leadership is needed on the development of curriculum so that there is integration of the courses within a department.  The supervision and evaluation process of middle management should have been completed long before this.  Although La Lima has been the leader for over two years, he has yet to offer a rationale for the need for substantial raises or the method of supervising and evaluating these managers.  Some of these lapses in judgement could have cost the college financially.  An example:  proposal for a ninth lane on the new track on the Western Campus to gain AAU recognition is an example of La Lima’s lack of foresight.  His philosophy is a reactive one, rather than a proactive one.

The qualities I find lacking in Mr. La Lima are present in the professional life and experience of Leila Gonzalez Sullivan.  Dr. Sullivan does have a vision, one that she can clearly articulate and implement.

She believes the vision of a college should be a collective one and that the arrival of a new president offers a time for reflection and renewal.  At Essex Community College she initiated a reexamination of faculty roles and emphasized benefits to students and outcome assessment in all the college decisions.  A vision statement came from a discussion of the learning-centered college and the challenges and changes then facing higher education.  Her strategic plan was widely distributed to promote an understanding of the college’s direction for the next few years.  At each of the colleges she has headed, she has conducted such planning activities and has a good sense of the processes needed to produce strong communal commitment to the vision.

John W. Gardner once said, “Some people have greatness thrust upon them.  Few have excellence thrust upon them…they achieve it.  They do not achieve it unwittingly by doing what comes naturally and they don’t stumble into it…All excellence involves discipline and tenacity of purpose.”  Dr. Sullivan’s professional life epitomizes this excellence.  Sullivan received a Bachelor’s degree in English from Trinity College in Washington, a Master’s degree in Spanish Literature from New York University; and Doctorates in Vocational Education and Adult Education from the University of  Arkansas at Fayetteville.  She is fluent in Spanish and has a knowledge of Portuguese and Italian.  She has made presentations in the fields of technology, faculty professional development and student services, and has moderated or participated in panels on the future of higher education; the mission of the community college, gender and communications issues in the workplace and community college.  In addition she has published articles on leadership, the new workforce and women in community colleges.  Her dissertation surveyed six bias and discrimination in post-secondary vocational-technical schools.  She has served on the National Board of Directors for the American Association of Community Colleges, the National Community College Hispanic Council, the American Association of Community Colleges Commission on Learning and Communication Technologies, and has been the President and Vice President for communication of the American Association for Women in Community Colleges.  She has served as an accreditation team Chairperson for the Middle States and New England associations of Schools and Colleges.

Dr. Sullivan did not limit herself just to professional organization.  She participated actively in the community as a member of the Board of Directors for the Baltimore County Workforce Development Board, the Franklin Square Medical Center and Hospital, the Essex-Middle River Chamber of Commerce, the Baltimore County Police Department Minority Advisory Council and the Baltimore County Women’s Commission.  Through these efforts Essex Community College was given visibility in the community and she was provided with helpful information that allowed the college to adjust its programs and services according to emerging needs.

She also brings to her work a high degree of expertise in government relations.  In Connecticut she worked closely with Legislators when she and the other Presidents sought to merge five state technical colleges with the twelve community colleges in their system.  This merger was accomplished only after extensive planning and lobbying.  She worked with the legislature to ensure funding for the community-technical colleges which depended on state allocations for their budget.  It was her practice to visit each legislator in the spring to discuss educational issues and to update them regularly on the college.  In Maryland, she continued frequent contacts with legislators on issues such as technology funding and economic development.  In the past, Dr. Sullivan has demonstrated her awareness of the need to communicate effectively with government officials and her willingness to do so on a regular basis.

Believing that partnerships with public and private entities are the primary way community colleges will be able to capture needed resources and restore public confidence in these institutions, she had made such partnership of Middlesex Community College with the Department of Labor, local business leaders and the Meriden’s mayor’s office.  This led to the construction of a college center in Meriden that was designed to serve basic skills and English as a second language for students and welfare recipients needing career training and for businesses seeking training for their employees.

She does not talk about what needs to be done; rather she demonstrates that she has the ability to take the initiative and follow through until a project is completed.  Her skill in communicating with all segments of the community has been crucial to the success of the projects.  Her radio, TV show and “open door” policy, all demonstrate her commitment to openness and communications.

When interviewed by the Board of Trustees, Dr. Sullivan answered questions coherently and precisely and her views were clearly understood by all.  She is a strong advocate of mandatory exit testing to measure the developmental student.  Her vast experience in national organizations has made her aware of the need for a stronger ratio of full-time faculty to part-time.  At Essex she strove to have full-time faculty comprise 80% of the faculty.  She also noted the need for a student government that is part of policy-making on all three campuses of the college.  When asked about tenure, she presented a clear position.  Her skill at making presentations was evident in her command of the language and ability to concisely sum up the points she wanted to make.

Newsday says we have opted for the status quo.  Unfortunately, in these fast developing times that means retrogression.  We are already on a slippery slope!

The knowledge, commitment, experience, ability to communicate with and inspire others to action, mark Leila Gonzalez Sullivan as leader of vision, a vision she can articulate clearly and forcefully.  Dr. Sullivan blows a certain trumpet.

